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MINUTES


APRIL 23, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:32 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Councilmembers absent:
Conway

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Assistant to the City Attorney Smith, City Attorney Toppel

NEW BUSINESS

A. General Plan Update

1. 
Conservation Element

Community Development Director Prince noted the Conservation Element, focusing on conservation and preservation of natural resources, is one of the seven mandated elements in the General Plan.  He said the Open Space and Ecology Committee thorough reviewed the Conservation Element and identified a number of proposed revisions and updates.  Director Prince advised that for the most part, the staff agrees with the committee’s recommendations.

Director Prince noted the revisions include enhancement and rewording of the goals, new introductory text emphasizing sustainability, greenhouse gases, climate change, and leadership in environmental design and green building standards.  He said the biological resources section was revised to recognize the listing of the callippe butterfly as an endangered species, and the exhibits will be replaced with higher quality GIS maps.  He drew attention to the new policies advocating a more comprehensive approach to the 40 percent preserved habitat requirement for Brisbane Acres and not counting City-owned parcels toward the calculation.  Director Prince said the Conservation Element contains a new section on green building, reflecting the provisions of the proposed green building ordinance that will be coming to the City Council soon.

Director Prince noted the soils section has several new policies with respect to erosion at the quarry and sedimentation of the lagoon.  He pointed out that the word “aquatic” has been added throughout the section on water resources.  He indicated the two new policies regarding wetlands and several programs related to aquatic and water resources.  Director Prince said a new energy section emphasizing climate change and greenhouse gases is being added, along with seven new policies and 14 programs, many of which are related to the green building ordinance.

Director Prince advised that the introduction to the solid waste section was reworded and updated, and several new programs were added.  He said there were also some minor revisions to the mineral resources and cultural resources sections.

Director Prince expressed appreciation for the Open Space and Ecology Committee’s efforts on the revisions.

Mayor Waldo proposed reviewing the Conservation Element page by page.

CM Barnes noted the second paragraph on Page 3 speaks in terms of “all projects in Brisbane,” and he recommended broader wording to include City operations.  Mayor Waldo proposed saying, “Brisbane should be guided by principles of sustainability.”  Councilmembers approved this wording.

CM Barnes suggested rewording the last sentence in that paragraph as follows:  “This goal can be achieved through reducing the need for energy and more efficient use of energy and greater use of renewable resources.”  Mayor Waldo recommended changing “achieved” to “advanced.”

CM Barnes recommended deleting the first sentence of the next paragraph.  He said he had problems with the definition of sustainable development as applied to the Baylands.  CM Barnes said he liked the idea of analyzing projects in terms of their sustainability, but their regional sustainability should be considered.  He pointed out that a development should meet not just Brisbane’s needs, but regional needs for employee housing and other services.  CM Barnes commented that sustainability should also include toxic remediation and elimination of health hazards.

Mayor Waldo observed that the City will be analyzing “development applications” rather than “development decisions.”  Councilmembers agreed to change that language.

With respect to the last paragraph, CM Barnes recommended starting with an explanation of what green building is.  Other Councilmembers concurred.

Referring to the fifth line of the paragraph, Mayor Waldo proposed changing the words “framework of assessing” to “framework to assess,” and changing “meeting” to “meet.”

Mayor Waldo drew attention to the second new paragraph on Page 4 and suggested rewording the second sentence to say, “The committee has developed and regularly updates the work plan.”

CM Richardson recommended making the rest of that paragraph more concise.  She proposed rewording the sentence in the fourth line as follows:  “The full ecological experience of the community will be reported into a Brisbane sustainability report.”  Mayor Waldo observed that the revised language does not add anything.

In the last sentence of the paragraph on Page 5, CM Bologoff noted the word “of” should be inserted between “variety” and “flora and fauna.”

CM Bologoff said he thought the callippe silverspot had been declared an endangered species by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.

Mary Gutekanst, chair of the Open Space and Ecology Committee, clarified that the callippe is now an endangered species and the Bay checkerspot is threatened, not endangered.  She noted the language was taken from a previous report and needs to be updated.

Councilmembers had no comments on Pages 6 through 13.

Referring to Program 123c on Page 14, CM Barnes asked if adopting a comprehensive approach to the 40 percent conserved habitat requirement would make some parcels more or less valuable than others.  City Attorney Toppel responded that the intent of the program is to clarify what the 40 percent means on an area-wide basis rather than diminish or increase the value of any parcels.  He noted that in some situations, a comprehensive approach could provide more flexibility by focusing development in areas of the HCP with less valuable habitat.  He added that the program would not deprive any property owner of the right to develop the land for some economic use.

Mayor Waldo recommended that the staff rewrite this section to clarify this intent.

CM Bologoff questioned the policy about not counting City-owned parcels.  He noted that parcels acquired with grant funds already have that restriction, but there are no such restrictions on parcels acquired with taxpayer funds.  Director Prince said the City has had an unwritten policy that City-owned parcels would be treated the same and not count toward the 40 percent requirement.

Mayor Waldo confirmed the City Council’s consensus that owners of private parcels in Brisbane Acres should not receive credit for the City’s purchase of open space.  He suggested revising the language to make this clearer.

Mayor Waldo noted that the parenthetical language in Policy 123.1 mentions the difference between the HCP’s definition and the City’s definition of Brisbane Acres.  He recommended clarifying the wording.  City Attorney Toppel said the language in parentheses is a staff note that will be deleted from the final document.  He suggested adding an explanation of the difference in definitions.  CM Barnes proposed including a map showing the delineated areas.

CM Barnes questioned the meaning of “green landscaping” as used in Policy 124.  Director Prince responded that the term covers xeriscape and native plants.  CM Barnes suggested revising the policy to say, “Preserve and promote naturalistic and low-water-use xeriscape landscaping” instead.

CM Barnes pointed out that Program 124a refers to heritage trees, while Policy 125.1 refers to protected trees.  He recommended using one consistent term throughout.  Mayor Waldo added that the term should also be defined.

Mayor Waldo asked whether eucalyptus trees were included in either category.  Ms. Gutekanst stated that this policy was added by the Planning Commission in response to public comments. She said some people wanted a process to preserve trees other than those considered protected, and others wanted to have flexibility to remove nuisance trees, including species like acacia that cause health problems for people with allergies.

Assistant to the City Manager Smith stated that one category of protected trees in the current ordinance is any tree designated by the City Council as a tree having special ecological or scenic significance to the community.  He said the City Council has not so designated any trees, but the classification could be used to protect trees used by nesting birds.

Mayor Waldo recommended rewording Program 124a to articulate these concepts more clearly.

City Attorney Toppel commented that the provisions are internally inconsistent as proposed.  He said the City has no definition of heritage tree, and the proposed definition includes protected trees as well.  He suggested eliminating all references to heritage trees and using the term “protected tree” throughout.  Councilmembers endorsed this approach.

CM Bologoff questioned whether Policy 125.1 was consistent with the City’s ordinance.  Mayor Waldo asked the staff to revise the policies in this section to make them clear and consistent.

Ken McIntyre, San Bruno Mountain Watch, recommended revising Policy 127 to clarify the intent of discouraging invasive plants in landscaping.  He added that there are lists of invasive species available, and he recommended disseminating this information so people know what invasive species are.

CM Bologoff expressed reluctance to dictate landscaping choices to private property owners.  Mr. McIntyre clarified that he was not in favor of mandating restrictions, but urged the City to encourage and support homeowners in making wise landscaping choices.  He pointed out that hundreds of thousands of dollars are being spent on restoration efforts to protect native habitat.

Ms. Gutekanst commented that roses and most flowering plants are not considered invasive.  She clarified that invasive species include eucalyptus, broom, cotoneaster, and several other plants that tend to squeeze out native species.  She advocated public education and outreach to inform people about how invasive species harm the environment.

CM Bologoff thanked Ms. Gutekanst for the clarification, and he recommended articulating this intent.  Mayor Waldo asked the staff to refine Policy 127 accordingly.

On Page 15, in the first large paragraph under “Green Building,” first sentence, CM Barnes proposed beginning with, “Conventional construction methods and design can produce buildings . . .”  In the next sentence, he proposed changing “These buildings” to “Inefficient buildings.”  He suggested deleting the words “By contrast” from the beginning of the other sentence in that paragraph.  Councilmembers approved these changes.

In the third red paragraph, after the first sentence, CM Barnes proposed saying, “For instance, green building can include the following,” and then listing the energy- and water-efficient technologies.

CM Bologoff noted the last sentence in that paragraph indicates green buildings are “built to last.”  He questioned the implication that other types of buildings would not be as durable.  He suggested ending the sentence after “efficiency.” 

CM Barnes pointed out that longevity is also an aspect of green building.  Mayor Waldo proposed changing the sentence to end, “ . . . and result in longer-lived buildings.”  

CM Barnes recommended revising the earlier sentence to read, “For instance, green building can include the following:  energy- and water-efficient technology and landscaping, recycled content materials, reduced construction and demolition waste, promotes long-term economic efficiency, results in buildings that have a longer life span, and improves indoor air quality.”  Councilmembers approved this language.

Referring to Policy 1 on Page 16, Mayor Waldo asked how the 20-unit threshold was established.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith said the Open Space and Ecology Committee’s intent was to apply the green building ordinance, at least at first, to larger projects and larger developers because of concerns about impacts on small contractors.  

City Attorney Toppel added that this portion of the green building ordinance was refined by the Planning Commission, and the revised language stipulates that projects adding units are also subject to the green building ordinance if the addition results in 20 or more total units.

Mayor Waldo asked the staff to highlight the new language when the green building ordinance comes to the City Council.

CM Bologoff said he was still not satisfied with the language regarding the longevity of green buildings, and he questioned the basis for that statement.  CM Barnes explained that the way green buildings are designed and the choice of materials makes them longer-lasting than other buildings.  CM Bologoff indicated that he would attempt to draft better wording.

CM Barnes drew attention to Program 129c on Page 17, about preserving natural land forms.  He noted that some infill development requires considerable excavation to conform with natural grades.  He said he favored encouraging property owners to keep grading to a minimum but also recognized that there might be circumstances where extensive grading is the best option.

CM Barnes expressed concern about Program 129d encouraging use of permeable materials.   He noted the ground water table in central Brisbane is shallow and fractured, and allowing more water to permeate through the soil could undermine foundations of older houses and roadways and impair surface drainage.  Director Prince advised that the City Engineer/Public Works Director expressed similar concerns, so the wording was changed to “Investigate and encourage where appropriate.”

CM Barnes proposed eliminating “encourage” rewording Program 129d as follows:  “Investigate the use of permeable paving materials to reduce erosion .”  Councilmembers concurred.

CM Bologoff asked about the Bay Area watershed plan and estuary plan referred to in Programs 130f and 130g on Page 18.  CM Barnes said he understood a model of the Visitacion Valley watershed was being developed.

Paul Bouscal, Brisbane, read the second full paragraph at the top of Page 18 clarifying the regulatory agencies with jurisdiction over water resources.  He noted the Guadalupe Valley watershed is Brisbane’s most important water resource, and the runoff from the quarry is part of the watershed and should be considered a resource.  He recommended rewording the paragraph to acknowledge quarry water as a resource and recognize possible impacts of development on this resource.

Director Prince said the staff will check on the status of the estuary plan.

Ken McIntyre expressed support for Mr. Bouscal’s recommendation about treating quarry runoff as a water resource.  He observed that conservation of water resources will become increasingly important due to global warming and climate change.

CM Barnes proposed rewording Policy 130.5 on Page 21 to read:  “Include wetlands creation and restoration in development mitigations where feasible, especially in the Baylands planned development.”  Mayor Waldo pointed out the difficulty of defining “feasible.”  CM Barnes noted that determining the feasibility of mitigation measures is part of the analysis required by the California Environmental Quality Act.  Mayor Waldo proposed changing the word “Include” to “Consider.”  Councilmembers approved these revisions.

Referring to Policy 130.7, CM Barnes suggested the following alternative language:  “Plan for wetlands conservation as information on increase in sea levels becomes available.”

CM Bologoff recommended clarifying the meaning of the last sentence in Policy 130.1 regarding exceeding minimum ratios.  Director Prince explained that in creating and restoring wetlands, the minimum required by the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers can be exceeded.  Mayor Waldo suggested rewording that sentence.

CM Bologoff asked about the intent of Policy 130.6.  Director Prince said the policy indicates that although wetlands losses resulting from development can be offset somewhere else in the Bay Area, Brisbane wants the restoration to take place within its own boundaries if possible.  Councilmembers expressed support for this policy.

CM Barnes asked if Program 133b would apply to the Northeast Ridge if sediment from that development is impacting the lagoon.  City Attorney Toppel advised that the City can require developers to mitigate sediment, but it would be difficult to hold individual property owners responsible.  Mayor Waldo recommended clarifying this program.

CM Barnes proposed rewording Program 133c to say:  “Require all development, especially that involving grading, to exercise strict controls that eliminate off-site migration of sediment.”  Councilmembers approved this revision.

CM Barnes noted that the language in Program 133d comes from the existing General Plan.  He asked if the quarry was identified as a major source of sediment for the lagoon.  Director Prince said he would check with the Public Works Department about the results of the sediment study.

CM Barnes expressed concern about the language in Program 134e about remediating contaminants “to the highest standards possible.”  He said the highest standard applies to housing, which may not be allowed in a given area.  Mayor Waldo requested that the staff consider revising this language to address this concern.

CM Bologoff noted that Program 134c talks about wetlands projects that “remove or fix” toxic contamination, and he asked how contamination could be “fixed.”  Ms. Gutekanst explained that this program refers to the biological process by which wetlands absorb and accumulate toxins, especially minerals.  She suggested describing the process more clearly.  CM Bologoff recommended avoiding the word “fix.”  Director Prince said the staff will revise the language to clarify this point.

CM Barnes drew attention to Policy 138.1 and noted the City is already looking at the water and sewer rate structure.  He suggested revising the language to say, “Continue water and sewer rate systems that provide incentives . . .”  CM Bologoff pointed out that too much conservation can result in increased water rates.

CM Barnes commented that Policy 138.2 seems excessively vague.  He questioned the need for the policy, noting that all the salient points are addressed elsewhere.  Ms. Gutekanst said the only concept not addressed elsewhere is the idea of polluting sources of energy.  She stated that the intent is to reduce the use of nonrenewable energy and use of polluting sources of energy.

Mayor Waldo proposed deleting the words “to the greatest extent possible.”  Director Prince suggested eliminating this policy and articulating its intent somewhere in the text.  CM Barnes said he was comfortable with that approach.

Mayor Waldo drew attention to the text on Page 23 in the section on domestic water, third line, and suggested inserting “to be” between “is” and “addressed.”

CM Richardson pointed out that the spacing in the second line of Policy 139 needs to be corrected.

Mayor Waldo asked for an example of using geothermal energy for residential purposes, as mentioned in Program 139e.  Director Prince explained that buildings situated on top of thermal layers can sometimes drill down and use geothermal mass as a heat source.  He added that he did not know whether this would apply to any areas of Brisbane.

CM Barnes said he had read about houses using geomass for cooling as well as heating.

Mayor Waldo questioned the need to include this program in the General Plan.

CM Barnes noted that the meaning of Program 139a is unclear with respect to stationary and non-stationary sources.  He recommended enumerating the characteristics of a green cities program and describing how it would affect Brisbane.

Ray Miller, Brisbane, stated that Program 139a came from a Sierra Club initiative.  He offered to provide additional information on the Green Cities program.

Director Prince said there is a Silicon Valley group working through C/CAG to promote a renewable cities program.  CM Richardson recalled receiving a letter encouraging Brisbane to join.  Councilmembers asked Assistant to the City Manager Smith to represent Brisbane on this group.

CM Barnes suggested revising Program 139a to include more description of these efforts.  He questioned the need to cite reduction of greenhouse gases as a specific goal.

Mayor Waldo noted that all programs under Policy 139.1 should be renumbered with letters.

CM Barnes recommended referring to both photovoltaic and solar thermal solar panels in Program 139a.

CM Barnes proposed changing “Consider requiring” in Program 139c to “Require study of the feasibility” and adding co-generation. 

CM Barnes noted that Program 139d seems to make production of energy the focus of all development, and he said he was uncomfortable with the word “require.”  CM Richardson proposed changing “require” to “promote.”

Director Prince commented that staff recommended deletion of Program 139d, which calls for developments to go beyond the LEED Silver standard.  He said staff proposes waiting to see how the green building ordinance works before requiring higher standards.

CM Bologoff observed that the City should find out what is legally permissible before implementing the program.  Mr. Miller said “if legally permissible” was inserted on the advice of the City Attorney to address the possibility that the green building ordinance may be changed in the future to require higher standards.

Director Prince recommended deleting Program 139d.  Mr. Miller said he had no problem deleting the program, as long as it was clear that the green building ordinance might be made more restrictive at some point.  City Attorney Toppel proposed deleting Program 139d, and Councilmembers agreed.

CM Barnes noted that Program 140b speaks of both passive solar designs and maximizing solar gain.  He clarified that the maximizing solar gain is not appropriate for passive systems.  He suggested changing the language to read:  “Encourage use of passive solar designs by designing buildings to use thermal mass.”  CM Barnes commented that the program as written addresses only heat capture and does not mention natural ventilation or cooling, which are key aspects of passive solar designs.  Mayor Waldo asked the staff to revise that program.

CM Barnes proposed starting Program 140c with “Encourage” rather than “Use.”  Mayor Waldo suggested “Encourage use of,” and CM Barnes agreed.

At 9:12 p.m., the Council took a short recess.  Mayor Waldo reconvened the meeting at 9:20 p.m. 

Director Prince noted the staff had concerns the ambiguity of Program 141b and how to determine what lighting systems are the most energy-efficient.  CM Barnes pointed out that implementing Program 141b could be prohibitively expensive.  He supported either eliminating the program or softening its language.

Director Prince suggested eliminating “the most” and revising that program to read:   “Ensure that energy-efficient lighting and appliances, as well as energy-efficient heating and cooling systems, are installed.”  Commissioners approved this revision.

CM Barnes drew attention to the fourth program under Policy 142 and proposed the following alternative language:  “Support programs and development that facilitates a reduction of fossil fuel consumption in motor vehicles.”

With respect to Policy 142.1, CM Barnes suggested saying “Provide information to the public” rather than “Educate the public.” 

CM Bologoff asked how developments can facilitate use of mass transit, as indicated in Program 142b.  Director Prince responded that shuttle systems, transportation management programs, car-pooling, and proximity to BART would be examples.

CM Barnes suggested adding a new program under Policy 143 to consider allowing food and green waste processing.  Councilmembers expressed support for this concept.

Mayor Waldo questioned the purpose of the new sentence at the bottom of the fourth paragraph.  Councilmembers decided that the sentence should be deleted.

Ray Miller said the City Attorney recommended at the Planning Commission meeting that the words “annexation agreement” be deleted from the added text in the first paragraph.  Mayor Waldo asked Director Prince and City Attorney Toppel to revise the language.

Director Prince advised that the map on Page 29 will be replaced with an updated map.

CM Bologoff expressed concern that Policy 136, regarding maintenance and rehabilitation of historic structures, could lead to design review and enforcement problems, and he questioned how far the City wanted to go in that direction.  He noted that certain residences in Brisbane could be considered historic.  

Director Prince said Policy 136 was included in the 1994 General Plan.  He pointed out that the addition of “as appropriate” is recommended.  Mayor Waldo proposed inserting “non-residential.”  

Mary Gutekanst suggested another approach might be to limit the policy to structures designated by the City Council.  

City Attorney Toppel said Brisbane does not have a heritage ordinance with a process for designating historic buildings.  He said “as appropriate” provides flexibility to impose the requirement on certain developments.

CM Bologoff asked if building owners would be able to demolish historic structures.  Director Prince pointed out that the policy is phrased in terms of encouraging rather than requiring.  City Manager Holstine observed that without a heritage ordinance, a property owner could propose any project that meets City requirements. 

City Attorney Toppel noted that “and require as appropriate” implies some regulatory authority.  Mayor Waldo recommended deleting those words, and other councilmembers agreed.

CM Bologoff commented that it would be helpful to explain the intent of the policy more clearly.

Mr. Miller said the intent of the Open Space and Ecology Committee was to preserve structures like the roundhouse.  He noted that without a requirement, the City risks losing these important buildings.  City Attorney Toppel said structures in the Baylands could be addressed as part of the development approval process.

Director Prince indicated that the map on Page 30 will also be replaced.

Councilmembers had no comments on the remaining sections of the Conservation Element.

Paul Bouscal urged the City to take steps to ensure an adequate emergency water supply for Brisbane.  He said he has raised this issue a number of times in the past, but nothing has been done.

Ray Miller noted that the staff recommended deletion of Policy 130.1, which dealt with adequate water storage for emergency use, because this topic is addressed in the Health and Safety Element.  Director Prince confirmed that the Health and Safety Element covers water supply and water quality issues.  He said he would highlight this issue to make sure it is addressed in the Health and Safety Element.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the meeting was adjourned at 9:48 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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